
MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

April 27, 2016
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline  

Paul Cesaro, R-Cross Creek Township
 

Township 





Sam Grafton, A-Island Creek Township
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County     

Wayne Elverd, R-Knox Township           
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County


Rich Richetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township

Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville


Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township
Craig Allen, Toronto





Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township
Mayor George Hopkins, R-Adena



Daniel Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


William Stewart, R-Springfield Township
Mayor Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz



Wayne Ruckman, A-Steubenville Township

Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale


Larry DeLuca, R-Warren Township
Kelly Bauknecht, R-Dillonvale



Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Barbara Glessner, R-Empire



John Goosman, A-Wells Township
Bob Smith, Mingo Junction



 
Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant


Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria



STAFF
Kim McKnight, A-Rayland


 

Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director  


Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond


Tabatha Glover, Administrative Assistant
Samantha Yaniel, Smithfield








Jon Sperry, A-Stratton




GUEST
Dan Signorini, R-Tiltonsville 



Kay Hilderbrand, Amsterdam
Mayor Ty Lollini, A-Tiltonsville



Beth Rupert-Warren
Tom Bottorf, R-Wintersville 



Jeffrey Kemmer, Bergholz
Ron Emerson, Yorkville




Mike Roby, Tiltonsville






















OPENING OF MEETING:

Vice-President Householder opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:

Vice-President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF MARCH 23, 2016 MEETING








A motion was made by Phil Jordan to accept the minutes of the March 23, 2016 meeting; seconded by William Stewart; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMUNICATIONS


Vice-president Householder announced we have no communications to report at the current time. 
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COMMITTEE REPORTS

Vice-president Householder announced we have no committee reports at the current time. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT


We are going to spend some time showing you the website for the Ohio Development Services Agency. After Tabatha and I attended the CDBG training two Fridays ago, we learned the state has a new way of calculating for LMI areas. It is a map that you can click on the respective area and it will tell you the percentage and what block group and census tract it is in.  If it is not within the 51% LMI then everyone knows they have to do a door-to-door survey. It is a great tool that I want you to get familiar with. We have instructions on how to get into the website. We will return to this later. 

LAND BANK – We continue to move forward with this program. Our next meeting is Thursday May 5th at 1:30 here at the Towers in the Health Department Conference Room which is next door still on the second floor. There have been a lot of questions about the Land Bank, but I think I have explained this at the last meeting. I know I owe Tiltonsville/Yorkville area a visit. 

I understand you had a great event the other night with both our Representative and our Senator. I am going to call on you later on to update us on that activity. As everyone knows the Tiltonsville/ Rayland/ Yorkville area got the right idea a couple of years ago. They even combined some of their recreational resources that the county provides. They built a gazebo that even the Lions club participated in it. They continue with some energy savings. That’s what the state wants to hear; collaboration and co-operation between identities. You will see that funding in the future will a lot be more available when it has a regional impact. I am going to call on the Mayor and a few others from that way to give us an update on your meeting with Representative Cera and Senator Gentile. 

2015 CDBG FORMULA – This grant was for $135,000. As you are aware, a lot of you attended the engineer’s annual update last Wednesday. Brush Creek and Salem Townships are up for repaving projects. We are in the process of advertising. We will have a bid opening on May 5th in the Commissioner’s office at 9:45. If anyone is interested in attended they are welcome to. After the bid opening, Clay and I will review the bids. If everything is in line, we will then have a pre-construction meeting with those two entities and set a start date and the final date of the completion of the project. 

I want everyone to also know that in our original grant application we had identified a project in Bloomingdale, but it didn’t materialize. We moved forward with a back-up generator for Mike Erosovich in Sewer and Water. We went through a public hearing on that, and the environmental review. We sent in all the papers and were notified by the state a few days ago that they are releasing the funds. I spoke with Mike Erosovich. We are going to start putting together the bid package and moving forward with that project. As far as 2015, we are on schedule and moving through those projects rather rapidly at the present time.  

2014 CHIP- We are winding down the 2014 CHIP program which is a two year program. We receive the money in 2014 and expend it in 2015 and 2016. We put in a new application with Toronto being the lead agency. That gave us the availability for us to apply for a total of $800,000. Of this amount, $350,000 is for the City of Toronto and $450,000 for Jefferson County. Our last grant application was only for $225,000. So we were able to double that. The good thing is we had the 2nd Public Hearing a couple of days ago in the City of Toronto. We now have available between Toronto and Jefferson County $449,000 for the rehabilitation of homes. We are hoping to do 12 homes. Upgrades in electrical or whatever it needs to meet state code. 
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Also we were able to put money aside for a program we haven’t had for a couple of years. We are bringing it back under the CHIP program. It is home assistance rehabilitation. If you can recall when we had the program two years ago we did a lot of roof replacements because the state and our department fully understand that keeping the integrity of the house is necessary. We were on the average of doing 7-8 homes per year. The last two years we did not have the funding to do that program. But under this CHIP program we are going to bring it back. We are going to have $225,000 available over a 2 year period. We put in the application and had our 2nd public hearing but we don’t know if we are going to get awarded or not. But our chances are extremely good. I anticipate that, but we will know the first part of September if we are awarded the money. We will have applications the latter part of October or the first part of November. That is County wide so everyone is able to submit the application. However to qualify it is income eligible depending upon how much the household makes. We have a chart. It is based on the amount of people in the household. Just to give you an idea for one person it is approximately $30,250. So it is pretty liberal on an income basis.  
.  
2016 CDBG FORMULA – If you can recall at the last meeting I gave everyone a package to fill out if you had any projects. Last year was the first year the state required us to have a CDIS. We had a lot of potential projects that are still in the system. That CDIS list is good for 2 years. But I strongly felt that needs change within the county. Roads change within the county. We accepted applications again this year and we did receive some. The review team has agreed to meet on May 9th to review those applications that we received and to rate them and pick the projects for this year. Taking into consideration all of the criteria that we consider such as attendance, need, LMI area, etc. Before now and then, I will not have the opportunity to meet with the group again so the notice for the 2nd public hearing will be mailed out from our office. I will ask everyone to post them in a common place where a lot of your citizens may visit. It could be at the municipal building, garage, or post office. We send them out to the public libraries. Right now we are tentatively scheduling the 2nd public hearing for Thursday May 26th at the Commissioners’ office. 
There is a constant change in state government. Those changes affect us here locally as to how we make decisions. Some of the changes are good changes believe it or not. When we came back from our CDBG training, we discovered this map that they were making reference to. Their presentation was power points and not actual demonstrations. I am going to demonstrate how to use the map on the Ohio Developmental Services website. 

A demonstration was made on how to use the HUD LMI Block Groups map. Instructions 
on how to navigate the website and use the map was handed out to everyone. The group 
was asked for examples of areas to show the LMI percentage on the map. A discussion 
regarding door-to-door surveys was done to assist entities on how to perform them. 
Handouts were available for anyone that needed to perform one.

The City of Steubenville as everyone should be aware is not eligible for any of these dollars. No community development dollars or CHIP dollars. The City of Steubenville is a direct recipient of HUD dollars. We receive our dollars directly from the Federal Government because we are an entitlement city and meet the criteria for that. We have outreach areas for registration. A lot of the townships and villages don’t have that. It is something they may want to consider in the future especially when we are talking about collaboration and doing joint projects. 


The Yorkville/Tiltonsville/Rayland area a few years ago started collaboration and joint projects. I mentioned about the recreation grant. They also did an energy aggregate program. I attended a 
public hearing down at the school for that. They understand the value of doing things through communications and through collaboration. They had both Senator Gentile and Representative Cera 
down this past Monday
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Mayor Ty Lollini- I am the Mayor of Tiltonsville. This is my first time being the Mayor so it is exciting. Yorkville/Tiltonsville/Rayland a few years ago put together this coalition. The coalition started out just talking about issues that affected the communities. Those of you who know Yorkville/Tiltonsville/ Rayland, we all went to school together. We all graduated together. We all married people from one community to another. We are all friends. We are all related. So it seemed logical that we sit down and talk about issues that affect us. It has been very successful. Our street departments work together. Our water departments work together. Our police departments work together. Our fire departments work together. So why not do something from the organizational stand point.  

On Monday night we had Lou Gentile and Jack Cera come in and we spoke about “how does this small community survive.” It gets tougher and tougher to survive. What was interesting is we talked about the rainy day fund and my comment to Lou Gentile was that small cities and small villages don’t have a rainy day fund. We don’t even have a drizzle fund. It went very well. They both made excellent presentations and the citizens that were there had the opportunity to ask questions. It started at 5:00 and we ended it at 7:00. It is very successful with Mayor Closser and Mayor Morelli. I think we are on the right path. Money affects us all. We recently applied for a capital grant for $300,000 between the three communities. We are putting closed circuit security television systems in our three communities. We worked on that grant and hopefully that grant will give us a good opportunity to see a coalition work. We are having fun with it. We believe it is a great way to approach community needs. 

A success story about two years ago our fire departments were not talking to one another. Now they are meeting and training together and using resources together. Our police departments have always worked together. It is working for us and I hope it continues to work. I am very proud of Yorkville and Rayland working with us. 

Domenick Mucci – A lot of entities think they are going to lose their identity when they do joint ventures or they co-operate with one another. That is simply not true. Smithfield will always have their apple festival; Steubenville will have their Dean Martin festival. We can keep our own identity, but for the betterment of the communities we should bring our resources together to make it actually happen. We need to look at Jefferson County in Eastern Ohio as a one body unit. We need to look at the Ohio River as an asset rather than a barrier between us and the Northern Panhandle over in West Virginia. 


Here recently we built a coalition with Brooke, Hancock County and Jefferson County. We applied for a USEPA Brownfield grant. As you know when I started in 2009 we applied for a USEPA coalition grant for $1 million. We used Toronto, Steubenville and Mingo with Jefferson County being the lead. They loved the idea we had a coalition grant for environmental studies. With that $1 million we performed 28 Phase I studies and 14 Phase II studies and prepared properties for some economic opportunities. Some of them were the mill sites. We were able to use some Clean Ohio funding at the Yorkville Plant and we did some Brownfield studies in Toronto at the J&J Chevrolet place and a new business came in there and is operating. These were joint ventures and everyone kept their identities.

Right now we have a grant that hasn’t been approved as of yet. We formed this coalition with Brooke and Hancock County which for USEPA states are in Region 3. Here in Jefferson County we are in Region 5. Two regions, three counties getting together for a $600,000 USEPA grant opportunity. We are going to administer that through BHJ. 


As the floodplain administrator for the County I am discovering more and more people calling about floodplain certificates along the Ohio River. There are several sites they are looking at. That is an encouraging sign. They haven’t filled out the application so we are not moving forward with them but you can feel that there is some type of momentum development coming. You wouldn’t have 
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these firms and corporations looking at these river front properties and asking about floodplains if they weren’t serious about your area. We do have a lot of weaknesses. One of our weaknesses is that we don’t have shovel ready sites. Most of our sites are contaminated sites. People are looking for better sites than that. We need to dress up our county. The Board of County Commissioners and several others are looking at the appearance of Jefferson County. They have a task force formed, the JB Green Team, but more of a commitment of the Sheriff and the Commissioners. They have been meeting and developing a plan to clean up sites. 


The new directories were passed out. Hopefully all of the information is accurate. If not let me know and we will send out an email to correct any of the information. 

Ty Lollini- During the meeting with the Senator and Jack Cera, the subject came up about the upcoming budget. It was in the paper that there may be some local government funds coming in the next budget. I asked about that and they said there probably would be, but it would be for police and fire but nothing else. Even a little bit, we will take that. 

Domenick Mucci- What he is referring to we all suffered. Under this administration we were cut in local government funding. We took a hit 3 years in a row. It was a substantial amount for the City of Steubenville. And even if it was smaller amounts for any of you it was still a drastic cut in your local budget that made us scramble on setting priorities on which services we could keep and what we could do. Unfortunately the state built up a very large rainy day fund with that savings on our back. They are not sharing any. Between the House and the Senate they are possibly bringing it back to some form. And that form will be for security, safety in the community. It is welcoming news, but I don’t think it will do far because once it gets to the governor’s desk, I don’t think he will sign it. 
FINANCIAL REPORT – Tabatha Glover: Total expenditures through the end of March were $12,435.15 and the cash balance was $76,151.58. 
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be May 25, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers in the Health Department Conference Room.  
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Jon Sperry to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Phil Jordan; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,






Ken Stanley, Secretary






As per Tabatha Glover
